

# President's Message

Hello to all USC members!

First of all, I hope ALL of you and your families are doing well and staying healthy. Secondly, I also hope that you are raising a lot of high quality birds this year.

The voting for the annual meet site and certified judge is now over and I am glad to announce that the USC meet will be held in conjunction with the NPA National in Louisville, KY on Jan 28-30, 2021 and the judge will be Leon Stephens. Thank you to all USC members that took the time and made the effort to vote and congratulations to Leon.

On other club business, the Breeders Matrix is now posted in the documents section of the UnitedSwallowClub.com website. Take a look and let me know what you think, right now the plan is to update the matrix around the May timeframe each year so that we can include any new members in the database.

I would also like to thank George DelaNuez for putting together the Member Spotlight for our bulletin, George has let me know that he would like someone else to take over preparing the article going forward. If you are interested in putting that together for each bulletin please let me know.

Brad Stuckey is looking for publicity ideas right now. Brad is getting prices on USC label pins for your judging coats, magnets, a new patch, etc. If you have any ideas for promoting the USC please let Brad know what they are.

As was discussed at the annual meeting we have a new chairperson position to help drive membership and welcome new members. Jim Grober has accepted this role and he has already sent out a welcome letter plus a copy of the breeder matrix to



Blue white bar Thuringer Swallow. Art by Gary Romig



A Beautiful Nest! Picture submitted by Perry Mueller

our "new" members. One idea that Jim and I have talked about is starting a mentorship "program" where he would ask one of our longer term members to make contact with a new member a few times to help them get started in Swallow breeding and exhibition. If you are willing to help out as a mentor please let Jim know!!

Now onto moving forward, I am looking for ideas that would help the USC increase membership, retain new members, improve breeding results and improve the show "experience" for everyone. A couple of ideas that have been brought to me are that we could develop a "Guide to Swallow Breeding" book that would include a pictorial explanation of our standard and what to look for in your birds, plus breeding tips from our seasoned members and a section on what the judges are looking for at the show. The key would be to get some kind of consensus from several members and judges as to what should be included. The other idea was to hold a series (2-3 per year) of video conference calls on Zoom, Skype, facetime or some other platform to review the standard, show prep tips, judging do's and don'ts, Q&A session or anything else to help new members, members that are trying new types of swallows and novice judges. If you have the motivation, time and drive to take on a task like this please contact

Thank you and I hope to see many of you in the show halls this coming show season, especially the National in Louisville, KY next January. Good Luck!!

> Be There for **The USC Annual Meet** for 2020 At the NPA National in Louisville, Kentucky January 28, 29, 30, 2021 Leon Stephens: judge

### **United Swallow Club Annual Meeting Minutes-**

The meeting was held on January 23rd, 2020 in the restaurant of the Embassy Suites hotel. The members present were as follows:

> David Averbeck-President Gary Romig-Vice President Elliot Yeske- Secretary/Treasurer Perry Mueller- Central District Director

Bill Griebel-Western District Director

Chris Auer-President Elect

Rachel Stuckey- Election Commishner

**Brad Stuckey** Nate Wayne

Mike & Kathy Swanson

John Navant Ron Smith Pedro Carrillo

Jenny Noble

Meeting Was called to order by David Averbeck. David asked Elliot to give the treasurers report. (That report will probably be found later in the bulletin). Brad asked Elliot to give a report about bands. Elliot stated that he can not buy additional 2020 USC bands from the NPA. The minimum order that he would be able to order if he could order them is 500 as club and 100 per size. As of the meeting night Elliot estimated that he had about 350 number 8, and 450 number 11.

David gave a big thank you to George De La Nuez and Gary Romig for their work on the new 50th anniversary patch and banner. David then announced the new officers who are as follows:

Chris Auer-President

Gary Romig-Vice President

Elliot Yeske- Secretary/Treasurer

Perry Mueller-Central District Director

George De La Nuez-Western District Director

Ron Declement-Eastern District Director

Jim Richards-Canadian District Director

Chris Auer then took over the meeting and gave a state of the club speech. He said that we need to be in the club for three reasons-fun, camaraderie, and shows. We need to focus on positives and not the negatives especially on social media. We don't need to air out our dirty laundry with the world. People in the club are our number one and we need to protect that. He stated that our club numbers have been going down since the Oklahoma City National/Annual Meet, we have lost over 31 members. We need to spend time with people in the club to get it to grow. We need to figure out what motivates the new young members. Mike made a great point that Elliot does a great job in reminding people

when their dues are to be paid and if your dues need to be paid. Pedro has been impressed with all the positive vibes that the club does have. Bill made an observation about bulletins not being full. Also, a question about whether everyone is even receiving the bulletin either via email or mail. Also, a suggestion was made that there be a member spotlight in every bulletin so that new members can get to know about other members in the club. Chris also suggested we should do an information brochure about the club to give out to the new members and to have on hand at meets and shows so people can read about our club. Gary Romig volunteered do take on this task. Chris said that he would like to work with the Eastern District Director on trying to find a more southern show to be able to host a regular Eastern District meet.

Chris then announced that Rachel Stuckey will again be the Election Commissioner. A discussion about a New member program came about. Nate made the motion that Chris delegates the task of taking on a new member program and Bill second it. The motion carries. Chris also mentioned that he created a Breeders matrix(directory) so that everyone can see what others are breeding. An idea about changing the existing patch with another patch. Elliot asked how soon we should be looking to create a new patch. Mike suggested Gary be on that committee for design of the new patch and finding a patch vendor. We have less than 20 of the anniversary patches left at the time of the meeting. Nate made the motion that Brad Stuckey help Gary Romig with the new patch and put him in charge of that, Bill second the motion and the motion was then voted on. It then passed. We need to make sure that we have good communication within the club and that will be our key to our success. Nate brought up the aren bands that the German club made for us for this show and that we should reciprocate the same gesture back. Both German clubs are going to be celebrating their 100 and 125 year anniversaries next year. Nate and Mike both made the motion that Gary works on this to come up with some design for this. David 2nd this motion. Motion was voted on and then passed. The meeting was then made a motion to close the meeting and 2nd by David, meeting was adjourned.

## From USC Secretary Elliot Yeske

I still have a few USC bands to sell. I have only 30, 8 mm I think about 200 muffed 11 mm for sale



From Gary Romig, I've got baby Swallows. I am not sure what they will look like. On the left is a young silver/gold spangle. It could get better or worse with the moult. In the middle a very young red check. I am very short on hens in the red checks. On the right a cream yellow bar... a hen for sure having come from red parents. I hope all Swallow Club members are doing well and raising some good young ones

### From the Central Distict Director

We are certainly living in unusual times. Hopefully our pigeon hobby will be back to normal this fall.

The national show in January was outstanding. Congratulations to Mike and Cathy Swanson for an outstanding win. There blue check set the standard for the rest of the birds in the show. Virus permitting we will have three shows in the central district this fall. The National Young bird show in October, a district show with the Des Moines club up in December and our annual meet at the national show in Louisville in January. All the shows are dependent upon the status of the virus of course.

I'm having a good season here in St. Louis. I've had a little extra time to spend with the birds. Hopefully that will pay off in the show room this winter,.

Perry Mueller: central district director



Amarillo; Black Spangle Fairy Swallow shown by Perry Mueller

### **Breeding Swallows in Louisiana**

Last year, Rachel and I had a lot going on and we did not breed as many Swallows as we would have liked. After a lot of thinking, we decided to focus more on our Swallows, and sold out of some other breeds.

This year, we have put together five pairs of Rachel's Blue and Silver Check Silesians. I set each pair up in their own 4'×4' breeding unit. The birds are all nesting well and some have already laid eggs! We are grateful to Mike and Cathy Swanson for getting Rachel going with great birds.

Congratulations Mike and Cathy on your Grand National Champion Silesian! What an amazing specimen, and what a boost for the Swallow breed in our hobby!

I personally love the type and markings of Thuringer Swallows. I have put five pairs of the breed together and have a few getting started on eggs. One pair already has a squab! Most of my Thuringer Swallows are Silver Bars and I am grateful to Brian Goodwin for importing and promoting this variety of Swallows in multiple colors over the past few years. I would love to see Thuringer Swallows in Bronze and White Bars. Perry Mueller and Dave Holloway have graciously sent me some birds with Toy Stencil to breed into my current stock. There are a few breeders in Europe with these varieties and I have been intrigued by their birds for a few years now. Hopefully the USC will start seeing these vareties shown in the future.

Thank you David Averbeck for your efforts over the last two years as our president.

Congratulations Chris Auer on being our president for the next two years. I hope you all have a great year and I am excited about the growth of our breed in years to come. May all be blessed with lots of promising results!

Sincerely, Brad Stuckey



At USC Annual Meet Bill Griebel judges a class of blue spangle Fairy Swallows while Dave Averbeck and Chris Auer learn judging via judging program

# **USC Member Profile**

# Featured breeder Kaylee Quattlebaum

By George de la Nuez

Our featured member is Kaylee Quattlebaum, a second generation pigeon breeder from the state of Missouri. A young lady, whose love of pigeons has been passed down from her father, John Skistimas. We are proud to feature one of our few female members with a bright future in the Swallow fancy ... Please enjoy.



Kaylee holding her award for best silver check Saxon Wing Pigeon

#### Date of birth? 11/23/1995

Where do you live? I grew up in Oak Grove, Missouri, about 25 miles east of Kansas City. After graduating from Mizzou (Missouri State University) My husband and I moved to Liberty, Missouri (North Kansas City area) for work. My birds are still at my dad's loft (about 40 minutes away), and I go back periodically to pair birds, trim show birds, etc.

**Other hobbies besides pigeons?** I'm a high school Athletic Trainer, so work keeps me pretty busy. When I do have time, I enjoy reading, playing with my dogs, and doing graphic design for wedding stationary

Who got you started in Swallows? Where was the first time you saw the Swallow pigeon? When I was in 5th grade, dad brought a bunch of different breeds back from his work trip to California. The only two breeds that there were pairs of were Swallows and Priests. The Swallows were meant for my younger sister because the Priests manage to be even flightier, and dad figured it would be easier for me to handle them. The Swallows were Blue Black Bars from Bill Griebel. Blue is my favorite color, so I bullied my younger sister until she let me have them. My first pair of babies were handled so much that as adults, they would sit in your open palm. Between those two babies, I won 3 Junior Nationals, swept a Rare Breeds show at Nationals (too few Swallows were being shown to show against just the breed), and got the chance to show in the Parade of Champions at 16 years

How did you find out about the USC? I don't remember how I found out about the USC, but I imagine that somebody told 12 year old me to "go give that man \$5", and I've been a member ever since.

What's your least favorite part of the hobby? My least favorite part of the hobby is pairing up birds. I'm a chronic over thinker and can manage to spend hours in a freezing cold loft trying to make decisions on something that is 60% knowledge and 40% luck



Kaylee's childhood home located next to lake. Oak Grove, Missouri





Loft Kaylee shares with her father in Oak Grove.

Do you have any suggestions on how to improve our club? Do you feel there is enough information available out there to help breeders succeed?

I think that Chris Auer has definitely got us on the right track with some forward thinking ideas. I love the idea of having a breeder spreadsheet. I think it takes out a lot of unnecessary legwork instead of calling around to find out the same info.

On that note, I think younger breeders could be more easily attracted to the club if we have a larger online presence. A lot of younger people are too intimidated to call around for info. 4H clubs are always looking for projects, and by having more information online, or a form on our website to send in questions. I think that younger breeders would be more likely to reach out. There is so much knowledge out there regarding colors and genetics that isn't written down, so a beginner would have no idea. I've heard that there has been some consideration about merging the USC with the Color Pigeon Club. I think that would be a great idea. I can understand why some might not approve, but I think that's mostly connected to the emotional idea of maintaining the integrity of the "Swallow Club". If we are trying to grow the breed, it makes way more sense to target those already breeding pigeons, instead of trying to get someone to commit to pigeons in general and all the work that goes with them.



Kaylee's blue check Saxon Wing Pigeon



Kaylee's Ash red bar Saxon Wing Pigeon



Kaylee's Silver check Saxon Wing Pigeon



Kaylee's blue black bar Saxon Wing Pigeon.



Breeder Loft



Kaylee receiving award from Gary Romig

My other suggestion is regarding judging. While I understand that maybe we have an emotional attachment to European style judging, I feel that it is too subjective. One judge may value color over type, or vise versa. Even while judging against our standard, too much subjectivity is involved. I realized this while watching my dad's Trumpeters being judged. When it comes down to the finals, the poster board gets pulled out. Yes, the judge is still using their best judgment to award a number score to each category, but that category has a preset value. I feel like this kind of objectivity is more attractive to beginners who might not know the birds as well, and are intimidated by our current judging style. I do think that our judges typically do a good job of explaining their decisions, especially when they know the breeder would appreciate feedback

How long have you been in the pigeon hobby? I have been in the hobby since 5th grade, so going on 13 years now.

How many pairs do you breed from? I am currently breeding from about 6 pairs. I only had 6 quality cock birds survive the winter, so that set the number. I typically try for about 8 pair.

Rewarding in breeding the Swallow pigeon? What I enjoy about Swallows is how challenging they are, especially muffed. When you walk around a show hall, there are a lot of breeds that you might think "Well, I could do that!", but Swallows aren't one of them. I think that a perfectly patterned Swallow is one of the most beautiful breeds in the show hall. There are just so many variables to try to control, that achieving a bird close to that perfect standard really draws attention.

### **United Swallow Club Members June 2020**

Rich Albrecht

516 W. 18th Ave. Oshkosh, WI 54902 918-424-8920 rlalbrecht@me.com • 01/22

1300 J.E. Woody RD. Springtown, CA 76082 Westsiderollers13@gmail.com • 01/21

James Ashton

399 Farnum Pike Smithfield RI 02917 401-231-4709 James-ashton@live.com • 01/21

2603 Prairie Hollow Rd. Imperial MO 63052 auercg23@aol.com • 01/22

Dave Averbeck

9432 Tiber Dr St. Louis MO 63123 314-260-9326 averbeck1979@gmail.com • 01/21

Frank Bailey
21506 E. Lost Lake Road Snohomish WA 98296
360-668-1371 Frankbailey22@gmail.com • 01/21

Steve Ball

6379 Jamieson Ave. Encino, CA 91316 s4nature@aol.com • 01/23

**Horst Best** 

Birkenhof 65812 Bad Soden/Neuenhain Germany

**David Boudro** 

14264 N. Lewis Road, Clio, MI 48420

Larry Brown

7413 S, 53rd St. Omaha NE 68157 • 01/21

Klaus Burkhardt

Teichstr. 34 04626 Schmolln Germany

Pedro Carrillo

512 Stratton Ridge Road Clute TX 77531 979-418-2584 Jengirljeep7@gmail.com • 01/22

Arnold Chaney

30544 Terrace View Ln. Valley Center CA 92082 a2chaney@aol.com • 01/21

Rob Cranwell

318 Pacific Ave. Ft. Lupton CO 80621 • 01/21

Mike Crook

6107 LL Road Waterloo IL 62298 618-458-6454 Cell 618-340-3434 mpmlofts@htc.net • 01/21

**Georg Dauner** Hoherweg 6 87700 Memminggen-Eisenburg Germany

George De la Nuez

2525 San Gabriel Way #104 Corona CA 92882 georgedInuez@att.net • 01/21

Ronald Declement

11179 Old Princess Anne Rd. Princess Anne, MD 21853, 410-651-0256 declementr@verizon.net • 01/27

**Harley Denning** 

40444 Shimanek Bridge Drive Scio OR 97374 Harley@smt-net.com • 01/21

Steve Dreitz

2102 West Street Pueblo, CO 81003 Steve.dreitz@gmail.com • 01/21

Bert Eriksen 1 Lookout Lane, Ocala FL 34482 berteriksen@aol.com • 01/21

Jesse Espinosa

5308 Hwy 17 So., Green Cove Springs FL 32043, 904-377-0477 Jesse.esp2009@gmail.com • 01/21

13747 S. Harness Cove, Herriman UT 84096 dkdgaz@aol.com • 01/21

Brian Goodwin

PO Box 5172 Hobbs, NM 88241 bgoodwin1478@gmail.com • 01/23

3149 E. 150 North Road Sigel IL 62462 Redschietti@yahoo.com • 01/22

Bill Sr. Griebel

12032 Rio Hondo Pkwy. El Monte CA 91732 626-290-0038 griebel@worldnet.att.net • 01/22

Jim Grober

W207 56704 High Bluff Dr. Muskego WI 53159 262-679-3871 jcjpgrober@gmail.com • 01/22

15 Saracen Court Forestdale, Brisbane Qld. 4000 Australia saracenlofts@gmail.com

Kerry Hendricks

225A NE 40 Rd. Great Bend KS 67530 khendricks@ruraltel.net • 01/22

Dean High

4144 Clay Hill Road Waynesboro PA 17268 deanwhigh@gmail.com • 01/21

**Ted Hornung** 

820 Wisconsin St. Oswego KS 67356 620-778-2056 • 01/23

**Barry Jennings** 

3161 Westview Dr. NE Solon IA 52333

Ben Kocken

Noordparallelweg 32 NL-570 A X Helmond Netherlands benkocken@ziggo.nl

Julia Kohnemann

Albert Schweitzer Str 8 76316 Malsch Germany iumbarbeito@online.de

Shawn Konrade 5367 Julian St. Denver, CO 80221

Eric Kooker

P.O. Box 100 Quakertown PA, 18951, 215-536-8753, E\_Kooker@msn.com • 01/21

David Kozakiewicz

15402 West Austin Manchester MI 48158 734-649-4188 davek103@yahoo.com • 01/21

Rudi Kreher

Pestalozzistr 4 64839 Munster Germany

**Bernd Licht** 

54149 Range Road 205A Fort Saskatchewan Alb T8L 3Z2 Canada 780-998-4876 alterkeiler@mcsnet.ca • 01/22

Andrea Marinosci

Largo tenente Bellini 1 Roma 00917 Italia Andrea99mari@gmail.com

Frank McGuirk 6367 Candlewood Ct. Mentor Frankmcguirk1@gmail.com 01/21 OH 44060

Cailin Monahan 399 Farnum Pike, Smithfield, RI 02917, 410-231-4709, Cmonahan4@msn.com •01/21

Perry Mueller

9836 Coventry St. St Louis, MO 63123, 314-631-3772, perrynsusie@charter.net • 01/21

1020 Terry St. Golden CO 80401 navant@hotmail.com • 01/21

Axel Nestler

Haupstr. 112 09474 Walthersdorf Germany Axel.nestler62@gmx.de

Peter Neuhofer

Kleinlehenstrasse 24 A-5102 Anthering, Austria rosi.reichl@aon.at

Jenny Noble

512 Stratton Ridge Road Clute TX 77531 Jengirljeep7@gmail.com • 01/22

Rebekkah Opatril

7421 WCR 51 Keenesburg CO 80643 • 01/22

3859 Black Hawk Trail NW Bemidji, MN 56601 319-269-0916 physicsczar@yahoo.com • 01/21

Kaylee Quattebaum

8727 S. Stillhouse Rd. Oak Grove MO 64075 Kns1995@hotmail.com • 01/27

Ken Reid 200 Church Road, Orrtanna, PA 17353

Andreas Reuter

Methewitz 5 04539 Groitzsch, Germany saxonpigeon@aol.com

Kevin Reynolds

7 Bowness Street Town end Farm Sunderland Sr54La England Kreynolds99@yahoo.co.uk

9254 KLITBO Rd. North Augusta Ontario KOGIRO Canada • 06/21

Stephen Ripper

1195 W Sawmill Rd. Quakertown PA 18951 215-804-7796 Ripsky6@gmail.ccom • 01/21

Baron d'Osystr. 22 NL-6602 BlWijchen Netherlands

**Gary Romig** PO Box 152 Patagonia AZ 85624, 520 604-6338 garyromig@icloud.com • 01/21

Hans Schipper

Hof van Bissinghe 3 NL 7642DB LG Wierden Netherlands hans schipper@hetnet.nl

Mike Schwellman 5442 South Taftway Littleton, CO 80127 • 01/22

Ava Sieverding (junior), 43137 252nd St. Spencer SD 57374 John.Sieverding@k12.sd.us • 01/21 Hunter Sieverding (junior) 43137 252nd St. Spencer SD 57374 John.Sieverding@k12.sd.us • 01/21

Simon Skoczek

96-100 Skiemiewice Sobieskiego Route 13A/34 Poland szymon.skoczek@gmail.com

Ron Smith

9 North 40 Road Ponica, OK 74601, 580-363-9809 Ronsmith9809@gmail.com • 01/22

8804 Ft.Loudon Rd. Mercerburg PA 17236 717-328-9751 timstarr@comcast.net • 01/22

Colby Starr

8804 Ft.Loudon Rd. Mercerburg PA 17236

**Bryan Stephens** 

11329 Bentley ST. Riverside CA 92505 909-213-4712 • 01/21

**Leon Stephens** 

1022 2nd St Norco CA 92860 taubenls@yahoo.com • 01/21 626-443-8314

**Brad, Rachel Stuckey** 13550 Hwy 28 E. Deville LA 71328, 318-792-8693 brad.d.stuckey@gmail.com ◆ 01/22

Mike Swanson

4800 Road 23 Ft. Lupton CO80621,303-857-0985 cathybighorn@yahoo.com • 01/23

Roberto Teti

733 Glen Willow Road Avondale PA 19311 hello@chenoamanor.org • 01/22

Paul Van der Post

Van Bergen IJzendoornpark 29A 2801 AB Gouda Netherlands

C.N.M. Van der Post

Methen 6a 6904 GN Zevenarr Netherlands

13115 W. 70th Juniata NE 68955 Cell 402-984-8981 Home 402-744-04961 gvolzke@christjuniata.org 01/21

Frank Walsh

5386 Fir Ave. Erie CO 80516, 303-828-2490 • 01/21

Nathan Wayne

205 Rhode Island S. Minneapolis MN 55426 763-545-7313 nwayne1947@gmail.com • 01/22

**Gloria Weisgram** 508 S 5th St. Moorhead, MN 56560, gweisgram@gmail.com • 01/21

Reiner Wolf

Annaberger Str. 38 09488 Schonfeld Germany zfreinerwolf@aol.com

Dirk Wolfram

Bachgasse 3 07907 Schleiz-Oschitz Germany

Elliot Yeske

Oberthausen Germany

21649 State Hwy 108 Pelican Rapids, MN 56572 ejy@loretel.net • 01/21

Werner Zahn Wihelm Strasse 18 63179

### United Swallow Club Officers for 2020-2022

**President:** 

Chris Auer 2603 Prairie Hollow Rd. Imperial, MO 63052 314-412-0308 auercg23@aol.com

Vice President:

Gary Romig PO Box 152, 58 Sonoita Dr. Patagonia, AZ 85624 520-604-6338 GaryRomig@iCloud.com

Secretary/Treasurer:

Elliot Yeske 21649 State Hwy 108 Pelican Rapids, MN 56572 ejy@loretel.net

Western Dist. Director:

George de la Nuez 2525 San Gabriel Way #104 Corona, CA 92882 georgedInuez@att.net

**Central Dist. Director:** Perry Mueller

9836 Coventry St. St Louis, MO 63123 314-631-3772 perrynsusie@charter.net **Eastern Dist. Director:** 

Ron DeClement 11179 Old Princess Anne Rd. Princess Anne, MD 21853 410-651-0256 declementr@verizon.net

Canada Dist. Director:

Jim Richards 9254 KLITBO RD. North Augusta Ontario Canada KOGIRO

**Publicity Director:** 

**Brad Stuckey** 13550 Hwy 28 E. Deville, LA 71328 318-792-8693

**Election Commissioner:** Rachel Stuckey 13550 Hwy 28 E.

Deville, LA 71328 318-792-8693

brad.d.stuckey@gmail.com rachellasyone@yahoo.com